Stewardship, mission and ministry – a (very) personal view
I have long thought Advent Sunday the true beginning of the year – even occasionally making Advent Sunday resolutions!   This year it is more than usually significant for St Chad's being the very day Elizabeth returns from sabbatical.  This is also the Sunday which we have undertaken as a PCC to use to highlight the lessons learnt from the Stewardship campaign.   The Ministry and Mission statement agreed in our October meeting began a process of reflection and planning by the  PCC.  I have continued thinking about this in the light of the outcomes of the Stewardship campaign and the 2011 Census in Burnage & Ladybarn which Alison Peacock spoke about.  I have put these thoughts on Stewardship, mission and ministry into this paper hoping that others will make contributions from which we can all learn.   

Quite deliberately, I gave an up-beat assessment of the outcome of the Stewardship campaign in the September Parish Magazine. There was good teamwork, shared effort and responsibility amongst all those involved  and a feeling that we had made a good job of the Stewardship process.    However, since then I feel I have learnt some other lessons. 

The first thing I have learnt from all this is that going through a process – ticking the right boxes – is not enough.  Earlier this year, whenever I spoke about the Stewardship campaign I said there were three aims

· Renew our sense of mission

· Get more people more involved

· Address the financial situation

In the third of these aims we were successful but looking at the first two more soberly, not much was achieved.  

The second thing I have learnt is the need to explore much more fully the meaning of “mission”, so it is not limited to evangelising or “converting”, which many find uncomfortable.  Having a clearer vision of  our mission could and should be will enable us to work more effectively to renew it. For me, two key messages about mission came out of Alison Peacock's presentation.  

The first is how few children there are in the parish and the implications of this for the Church's work with children.  If any children happen to come to church then activities have been provided for them during the services but beyond that we would be wasting time and precious energy.  

The second is that we must think very much harder about people in the 20-24 age band who make up more than one fifth of the population of the parish.    This could be the most important task facing us and I recognise that it is probably also the most difficult.  I have spent my working life with students so understand and am practised in providing for their academic needs but I am baffled about how to engage with their culture, their socialising, their ways of communicating, … .  We cannot make sense of this on our own so our first task should be finding and learning from the experience and resources of others.  Some of this is deep and theological, such as Rowan Williams (http://www.churchofengland.org/media/1667101/exilicchap.docx) and some is quite practical (churchgrowthRD.org.uk  is a whole website).

A third point which has stayed with me was Alison's response to a question about the  proportion of the population who reported they have no religion, which has now reached a quarter. She said that it is important to distinguish between hostility and indifference and surmised that lack of awareness is the main reason why respondents ticked the “No religion” box.  

In his sermon on St Chad's Day, Stephen Edwards made the important point that we should not try to do everything but to choose tasks within our capabilities and to do them well.  Bearing this in mind, what could/should we be planning and doing? Not all of these are my ideas but they are ones which I feel are worth talking about.  

1. Improve the opportunities for congregational learning through, for example, the C of  E's newly-launched Pilgrim course (http://www.pilgrimcourse.org/).  I believe it is very important for the people of St Chad's to to learn better how to learn together.

2. Discussing, thinking and praying about the mission of St Chad's in this parish:

1. how to improve on what we do well already;

2. how to make St Chad's plus St Nick's greater than the sum of the parts.  I have not fully taken on board the implications of our future relationship with St Nick's so I have a lot to learn about that – as I suspect all of us do;

3. how to reach people in the 20-24 age band.

3. Improving our advertising (quick and easy)

1. New information boards in place of the present dilapidated notice boards;

2. Facebook page.

4. Bring the church closer to the community by:

1. Having a Saturday morning café in the Hall (medium term, more difficult and definitely a team project).  This needs to reflect the mission of the church and have a thought-through USP (= unique selling point).  This could be all food home-made, the best coffee we can provide, all age (students → pensioners!), great opportunities for a chat, … .  Sharing the Hall with Artistic Explosion should not be a problem – indeed both activities could benefit;

2. Increasing community use of the garden as a half-way house and an expression of the church's commitment to stewardship of the world's resources;

3. Opening up the Church grounds (long term, expensive, needing grant money and project management): get a landscape architect to advise how the church grounds could be opened up – by, for example, removing the hedge between the gates on Mauldeth Road and Parrs Wood Road and paving the area. between the pavement and the church building.

The paper will be amended in the light of the PCC discussion.   There will then be a presentation to the whole congregation at the Eucharist on Advent Sunday and further discussions in the PCC meetings in December and January to agree an action plan with timetable.  The work will be led by the Rector and PCC but the congregation will be actively involved at every stage.  Our emerging thinking will be shared with St. Nick's.
